EAST LULWORTH PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of East Lulworth Parish Council held on 
Tuesday 19th January 2016 at 6.45p.m at the Harness Room at Lulworth Castle.

Councillors 
Present:
Mr Graham Hemsley (Chairman)

Mr Matthew Barnes

Mrs Judith Jesty

Mrs Jenny Manuel

Mrs Fay Nuttall


In attendance:
County Cllr Mike Lovell


District Cllr Barry Quinn


Mrs Julie Wright (Clerk)


PCSO Ollie Wales (Wareham West Safer Neighbourhood Team)

1 member of the public
15/16/0065 Public Participation Period 
PCSO Wales gave a report on crimes in the area compared with those during the same time last year. For both periods, 1st January to date, there were no reported crimes. East Lulworth is a very safe place to live. The nearest reported crime was in Coombe Keynes with the theft of three pairs of wellingtons.
Across Purbeck there have been some rogue traders incidents that people need to be aware of e.g. potholes filled on the driveway and the traders tarmacing the whole driveway and then charging a lot of money for work that was not asked for.  Motorbikes are in the woods again and notices have been given out to those caught.

It was reported that last Tuesday, 12th January, between 12 noon and 1pm in New Buildings there was an incident of a Police Officer with a fire arm. This upset a member of the public. This was probably a training exercise and when the Police are training the Police do carry out a risk assessment and it should have been taken into account that members of the public may see the officers. PCSO Wales was asked to take this back.
It was asked if the figures for crimes for the period that Camp Bestival was on could be reported to the Parish Council. PCSO Wales said that he could find these out.

The boy racers are back on the range road; this was about a week ago late at night. If you hear such incidents then it is best to report it so this can be investigated.

The Chairman thanked PCSO Wales for attending the meeting.

15/16/0066 Apologies

Apologies were received and approved for Mr James Weld.
15/16/0067 Declarations of Interest and Grant of Dispensations
Five written applications had been made for a dispensation for setting the Parish Council precept for this meeting; these were from Mr Barnes, Mr Hemsley, Mrs Jesty, Mrs Manuel and Mrs Nuttall. 
The Clerk granted dispensations to all of the above Councillors as so many members of the Parish Council have a disclosable pecuniary interest that it would impede the transaction of the business as the meeting would be inquorate.
15/16/0068 Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Tuesday 17th November 2015
The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 17th November were circulated prior to the meeting.

District Cllr Quinn asked that the following amendment was made- that the sentence ‘Cllr Quinn can call this in so it can be debated.’ was deleted.

It was proposed by Mr Barnes, seconded by Mrs Manuel that this amendment was made and it was resolved that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Tuesday 17th November 2015 were an accurate record of that meeting and were signed by the Chairman.
15/16/0069 Planning Applications
a) 6/2015/0719 – Cox’s Quarter, Mount Pleasant, East Lulworth, BH20 5QW. Erect single storey extension. 
The date for comments has passed.
b) For information - an appeal has been lodged by Mr D Henshall against the refusal of planning permission to erect a two storey rear extension at Glebe House. East Lulworth, BH20 5QQ. This appeal will be dealt with using the householder procedure and the questionnaire is due by 12th January 2016. There is no further opportunity to submit comments but the Parish Council’s original comments of no objections have been passed to the planning inspector.
15/16/0070 ‘Camp Bestival’ 2015
The ‘wash-up’ from Camp Bestival 2015 took place on 26th November. The Chairman did not attend this meeting but will raise the Parish Council’s concerns at the next meeting and feedback after this.

District Cllr Quinn reported that the one-way system worked well. There were some incidents of residents having home-made resident’s notices going the wrong way around the one-way system and the Bestival staff were letting them through. No-one is allowed to go the wrong way through the one-way system and the Bestival staff are not being properly briefed on this. Once this issue was reported to Bestival the staff sorted it out quickly.
It was reported that there was a theft of two thousand pounds from a tent.
The next safety advisory group meeting will be at the end of February.

15/16/0071 Highways and Footpaths
A new issue to report was Mount Pleasant is muddy and it has a lot of holes. It was queried if this road was adopted and if it is not then it is the Estate’s responsibility. Purbeck District Council have a road sweeper. Cllr Quinn will report these pot holes on-line.
15/16/0072 Reports
a) County Cllr Lovell

Dorset County Council (DCC) has decided to change the way it provides Youth Services and will save £1 million. DCC were setting their budget where they had to save thirty per cent of the Revenue Support Grant (£13 million). On the 17th December the Government made changes to the funding formula which changed the way that funding is shared between metropolitan councils and the rural councils. Dorset was to receive the least amount and DCC were going to have to change their budget as they would have to make the planned cuts to their budget over the next two years and not four years as planned. This would mean saving an extra £7.5 million this year and DCC have to work out how to do this by 11th February. The local MPs will be asking for better funding for Dorset. 
b) District Cllr Quinn

i) Purbeck District Council have been setting their budget but their shortfall is £120,000.

ii) Consultation on the changes to the National Planning Policy Framework. This is widening the affordable housing definition to include starter homes. 
iii) Cycling events. A meeting was held about a year ago attended by both Cllr Lovell and Cllr Quinn to achieve a code for the cycling events. The main issue from the code being supported by British Cycling was the issue of numbers as they want these to be worn on the back and the code states for these to be worn on the front. It was suggested that to have the support from British Cycling it is agreed to go with how they identify their riders. This will be reviewed in a year.
An issue raised was that cyclists do not ride in single file to allow traffic to go past but the cyclists sometimes ride six across the road – this was not a race just people out cycling. This is outside the remit of the code. Cyclists feel that it is safer to ride this way. The way to get this changed is to get Richard Drax MP to get the cycling legislation updated which it has not been since the 1950’s.
iv) Update on Combined Authority/Unitary debate. Since the last meeting all the councils have voted to join a combined authority. A standard report was presented to all the councils on the various options possible for the Unitary authorities in Dorset.
At East Dorset the leaders decided they wanted to become a Unitary authority but the members have voted against joining a Unitary and on an amendment they will review this in a year. At Purbeck District Council they are happy to look into the Unitary options but need to look at the all the options for Unitary authorities in Dorset e.g. ‘shire’ and Borough Unitaries. 

v) The Dorset Association of Parish and Town Councils Annual conference this year, on the 3rd March, is titled ‘Impact of Local Government re-organisation on Parish and Town Councils’ where they have speakers from Cornwall and Wiltshire councils both Unitary authorities. 
At the DAPTC AGM the leader from DCC presented his vision for a county wide Unitary and Gary Suttle from Purbeck argued the case for other options.
c) Minutes from the Purbeck Area DAPTC meeting in September and November. These minutes were noted.

Cllr Quinn enquired when the next Purbeck area meeting was being held. The date from the last minutes is the 24th February at Stoborough Village Hall.
15/16/0073 Correspondence Report 
a) The Correspondence report November - January 2016. All items of correspondence were noted.
b) Purbeck District Council’s response to the Government’s consultation on proposed changes to national planning policy.
c) Purbeck Cycling Agreement.
15/16/0074 Consultations or new Items for Discussion
a) Conservation Area Review.

Mr Hemsley reported on his meeting at Purbeck District Council. As part of the review the Parish Council were asked for its comments. One of the changes to the Conservation area (CA) was to move the Park in to the CA. This land is well managed by Historic England. The Parish Council sent a letter stating that it did not support moving the Park in to the CA. The Estate sent a letter saying that they did not support this either. There was a single view of no support from the village. 
The letter from the Parish Council did not appear in the report but was edited and was minimal. The response did not show that it came from the Parish Council and the Officer’s comments to the Parish Council’s comments was written alongside which did not seem a fair approach. The councillors who looked at the report would not know the Parish Council had a view. Cllr Quinn arranged a meeting at Purbeck District Council to find out what could be learnt from this. The Chairman asked that the full letter should appear in the report. 
Since the meeting a review has taken place and Mr Hemsley received an email stating that both the Parish Council’s and the Estate’s views on the CA were properly reflected in the report presented to the Councillors. In future when the Parish Council make comments on consultations it will include a header on their letters stating that this letter must be reproduced in full.

Cllr Quinn reported that bringing the Park land in to the CA is in line with all the other reviews that have been carried out and is line with national guidance.

b) Article for Parish Magazine. 
Mrs Manuel had written an article about the new wooden bench for this month’s magazine.

As the Clerk has tendered her resignation an advert for a replacement will be placed in next month’s Parish News. The Clerk had drafted an advert and the closing date was set for the 15th February. The Clerk will also contact the DAPTC so they can post the advert on their website.
c) Dorset County Council release - Have your say on future of rural bus links, The 103 and 104 bus services were not on the list of affected routes but the Purbeck Transport action Group have sent out an email informing people of the amended consultation and the 103 will be affected. Cllr Quinn will forward this email on to the Parish Council.
d)  Royal Garden Party Nomination. Invitations are for past service not the current Chairman.

No nominations were made.
15/16/0075 Finance

a) Payment Schedule.

It was proposed by Mrs Nuttall and seconded by Mr Barnes that the following payment schedule was paid.

	Payee 
	Cheque number
	Amount/£
	
	For

	
	
	
	
	

	Mrs J Wright
	000406
	183.36
	
	Salary Dec – Jan 2016

	Mrs J Wright
	000406
	116.70
	
	Setting and updating website 14 hours

	DCC Pension Fund
	000407
	29.68
	
	January's Pension payment

	DCC Pension Fund
	000408
	29.68
	
	February's Pension payment

	Tesco 
	000409
	12.00
	  
	Ink cartridge

	
	
	
	
	


It was resolved that the above payment schedule was approved
The sign for Tyneham will be added to the next payment schedule.
b) Third Quarter Budget Report
The third Quarter Budget Report was circulated with the papers for the meeting. This report was noted.
c)  Third Quarter Bank Reconciliation

The cashbook and bank reconciliation were circulated with the papers for this meeting.
The Receipts and Payments cashbook balance of £6,905.54 agreed with the reconciled bank balance at 31st December 2015. These were noted.
d) Purchase of a defibrillator

The Parish Councillors think that this is a good idea. The Clerk reported that the purchase of a defibrillator could only be achieved by applying for a grant as using s137 the most the Parish Council could put towards a defibrillator is £978.88.
The Clerk had found out information about grants these may be available from the British Heart Foundation and other sources.

Action: The Clerk will look into applying for these grant applications.

e) Donation request from the Purbeck Citizens Advice Bureau
This will be considered at the next meeting.
f)   Precept and Budget 2016 /17
The draft budget 2016/17 was circulated with the papers for this meeting. The Parish Council has good reserves. The Parish Council would spend about the same next financial year as this one and the Parish Council does not want to reduce its precept.
A Band D property will pay £32.83 in Council tax with a precept of £2,867.

It was proposed by Mrs Manuel, seconded by Mrs Jesty, and unanimously resolved that the Parish Council would set a Precept of £2,867.

Action: 
The Clerk will submit the precept request to Purbeck District Council.

g) Wooden Bench
The bench has been put in place on the green by the Old Post Office.
The Clerk has insured this item and there is no additional premium to pay. The Clerk has added this item to the asset register.
The Clerk had written a thank you letter from the Parish Council.
h)  World War I commemorative stone 
Val Quinn will be invited to speak at the Annual Parish Meeting to see what he does and show some photos. 
It was noted that nearer the time three quotes will be required for the work.
15/16/0076 Internal Controls review and Risk Assessment
The risk assessment shows the controls in place to manage the risks to the Parish Council including the fidelity guarantee and the review of the internal auditor. This document was circulated with the papers for this meeting.
It was proposed by Mrs Manuel, seconded by Mr Barnes and it was resolved that the Chairman could sign the risk assessment document.
15/16/0077 Items for information or for inclusion on the next agenda
a) Mr Barnes informed those present that BT are putting in fibre broadband and it will go up to the Butterfly Farm. It will have speeds up to 32MB.

b) Mr Barnes enquired if there would be street party celebrations for the Queen’s 90th birthday. For the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee there was a picnic on Castle lawn.
c) Mrs Jenny Strowbridge stated that she is putting herself forward for co-option as a Parish Councillor.
Action: 
The clerk will add the co-option of a Parish Councillor to the agenda of the next meeting.

d) At the last meeting (Minute reference 15/16/061 c)) the Council agreed to pay the anti-virus if it was no greater than £44.49. The Clerk stated that the amount for 2 years anti-virus from AVG would be £38.99 and a cheque (000405) was raised for this amount.

15/16/0078 Date for the Annual Parish Meeting and Annual Parish Council meeting
It was agreed to hold the Annual Parish Meeting and the Annual Parish Council meeting on Tuesday 17th May 2016.

Action: The Clerk will book the Harness room for this date.

15/16/0079 Date of the next Parish Council meeting
The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 15th March 2016.

With no further business to discuss the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.25pm.

Chairman: ..........................................................................
 Date: 15th March 2016
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